May 20, 2008

To:  Faculty Senate Council    

From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of May 14, 2008 Annual Faculty Senate Meeting

Council Members Present:  Bachen, Boepple, Bousquet, Garcia, Hall, Hoyle, Kreitzberg, Ostrov, Ou, Pan, Parrella, Peretti, Popalisky, Prior, Quatman, Riviello, Schaefer, Skowronek, Turley, Wilson, Wright (for Fabris),Young

Excused: Feinstein, Russell

Absent:  Atkinson, Dahlhoff, Dunlap, He, Morris, Numan, Rhee, Shin, Subramanian
Invited Participants:  James Grainger and Don Dodson, Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC); Robert Finocchio and A. C. Markkula, Presidential Search Committee 

I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   The minutes of the April 9 meeting were approved.  

II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Montfort opened the meeting by mentioning she had met with Lucia Gilbert on the issue of the Faculty Senate President’s term of office. She announced that the Provost desired to call a meeting gathering the last four presidents plus president-elect to discuss the pros and cons of the change to a two-year term before a final decision was made. 

President Montfort then mentioned it would be appropriate if the Faculty Senate could come to a consensus on the issue so that its point of view would be included at the Provost’s meeting. She iterated her proposal that the Faculty Senate President be elected for a two-year term with two course releases during the first year and one course release in the second year, but she added that a number of faculty had told her (or written to her) that unless there were two course releases each year, there was no reason to think that anyone would want to be president for two years. A discussion followed.
 

A motion was made and seconded that the President’s term be two years provided that there will be two course releases during each year.  Added to the motion was that the office of President-Elect be abolished.  Sixteen voted in favor of the motion with one opposing vote and no abstentions.
III.  VARIA
Dan Ostrov, University Coordinating Committee (UCC) Chair, reported on a proposal for amending the University Policy Committees’ (UPC) charters.  The process would allow small, non-substantive changes to be quickly resolved while ensuring that significant changes would involve the approval of larger segments of the community in keeping with the practice of good governance.
Dan reported on the status of Philip Kain’s Core Curriculum proposal from a previous meeting.  Working in conjunction with Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies, the Faculty Senate Council, the UCC, and the Academic Affairs Committee have developed a process for the member composition of the Faculty Core Committees (FCC), and a process for approval of a course plan. Also developed was a process for appealing a decision made by an FCC.

A motion was made and seconded to accept the proposed processes for committee composition, course plan approval, and appeal.  Eighteen voted to approve the process with no nay votes or abstentions.
Dan gave a brief report on the composition and charge of the UCC.  The committee is composed of two elected faculty members, the Provost, the Faculty Senate President, and the Staff Assembly President.  The committee is broadly charged with making sure that shared governance continues and thrives.  To achieve this, the committee asks for annual reports from the UPCs and the Research Committee, and makes staggered appointments to allow for fresh perspectives to these committees.  Periodically, the UCC sends out to faculty an Interest/Expertise Questionnaire.  Responses received from the questionnaire greatly aid the UCC in selecting committee members.

Dan’s last report was on the recent cross-constituency meeting.  In attendance were chairs of the Student Affairs, Staff Affairs, Faculty Affairs Committees along with Dan and Eleanor Willemsen, incoming UCC chair.  Based on conversations Dan had with chairs of these committees, it was determined that quarterly meetings would be very useful in preventing overlap of committee work when an issue covers more than one constituency.
IV.  RANK AND TENURE FACULTY HANDBOOK CHANGES
 a) President Montfort reported that due to health reasons, sabbaticals, phased retirement, the two-year rule, etc., there was not an eligible candidate last year from the School of EDCPPM to serve on the University Rank and Tenure Committee. Consequently, at the February 13, 2008 Faculty Senate Council meeting, an amendment to the Faculty Senate Election Rules was proposed:  

AMENDMENT   

If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then the University Rank and Tenure Committee will be composed of only those eligible faculty elected by the remaining schools or colleges.

After some discussion, a motion was made and seconded to accept the proposed amendment and submit it to the faculty eligible to vote on rank and tenure issues for their consideration and vote.  There were 23 votes approving the amendment, one no vote, and one abstention.

Therefore, this amendment to the Faculty Handbook and Faculty Senate Election Rules will be added to the ballot with the other proposed revisions.  See below.
b) Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC) proposed revisions 
Last week three documents were sent to the tenure and tenure-track faculty for their review and consideration.  The documents were:

1.  Five revisions to the Handbook:  Extensions of the Probationary Period, The Candidate, Tenured Faculty in the Candidate’s Department, The College or School Rank and Tenure Committee, The University Rank and Tenure Committee
2.  A discussion of the revisions

3.  A revision of the Flexible Course Scheduling Guidelines

Jim Grainger reported that a ballot will be distributed soon to vote on the five revisions.  A vote is not needed on the Flexible Course Scheduling Guidelines revision as it is not a change to the Handbook.  “To address significant personal or family needs such a child or elder care” was added to the list of special circumstances for which course clustering may be approved.
Jim said that the Flexible Course Scheduling Guidelines apply only to tenured and tenure-track faculty but that the FAC plans to revisit its application to lecturers. 
Of the five revisions, the one covering The Candidate, Section 3.4.4.1, generated the most discussion and consternation.  The revision attempts to clarify what can/cannot be said by a candidate to the candidate’s suggested reviewers.  The revision adds:  “. .  . The candidate may not provide any other information about his or her petition, the rank and tenure process, or the University.”  Jim said this information would be forwarded by the dean’s office or the rank and tenure committee in the normal course of events.   The concern of the FAC was that there was a wide range of information included in the letter that asks if a person would consider refereeing the tenure/promotion application, that is, some simply write a brief letter asking for their willingness and availability while others include multiple documents in support of their application.  The Council members present generally supported no contact by the candidate and the reviewer.

Subsequent to this discussion, the Faculty Affairs Committee met again and decided not to include this proposed revision from the upcoming ballot.   The Committee will revisit this issue in fall 2008.

The next revision covered tenured faculty in the candidate’s department.  “A tenured faculty member on sabbatical or other leave may choose not to participate in the rank and tenure process.  A faculty member who chooses not to participate shall not be involved in any part of the process.”  The intent of this revision is to ensure that the faculty member writing the letter has reviewed the candidate’s application package.

With regard to the revisions on school/college and university rank and tenure committees, Jim said that the revision has added “Rank and Tenure Committee members from a candidate’s department shall vote only at the department level and . . . not participate at the committee level.”  Also added to this revision:  “Unless it receives significant and relevant new information, the committee shall cast ballots only once.”
V.  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH COMMITTEE
President Montfort introduced Bob Finocchio and Mike Markkula.  This was an open discussion asking for what qualities and attributes the Search Committee should look for in the candidates for the presidency.  After a comment was made that the committee should consider a lay person or a woman, Bob replied that the Bylaws mandate that the president be a Jesuit.  He said further that the Trustees feel strongly that part of the University’s distinctiveness is its Jesuit character and mission, which is enhanced by having a Jesuit president.  Mike said that over the years the Trustees have discussed changing the Bylaws but it is their collective judgment not to change the Bylaws on this issue.
Another comment generally supported was that the faculty would like to have a president that not only inspires good teaching but gives research a more prominent place, more of an intellectual with a significant research portfolio than a financially-oriented president, and one who knows something about higher education. To be energetic and eager to face new challenges was another quality faculty would like to see in a new president.  Diversity was another topic – not just race and gender but including sexual orientation and having an appreciation of these diversities and demonstrated experience in dealing with diverse groups.  Investment in the faculty, that is, moving away from part-time faculty by giving more support – time and money – to the tenured and tenure-track faculty would be an asset in the candidate. Some felt that the teaching/scholar model was not functioning very well due to the high use of part-time faculty.  Also suggested by a couple of faculty was that the president not just be economically savvy but be a spiritual man as well.  Another comment by several faculty was that the president should refrain from micromanaging, and have a vision that goes beyond the concept of social justice, the 3 Cs, a vision that acknowledges the accomplishments in the sciences, engineering and business schools.  Open conversational gatherings where new ideas are introduced was suggested, Another attribute suggested for a new president was that he has the clout and confidence to deal with the church hierarchy in dealing with sensitive subjects.  Bob said that the University and Bishop McGrath have a very good relationship.  He said also that the Trustees are trying hard to not hire a caretaker for the work that President Locatelli has accomplished.
Bob said that they have solicited candidates, receiving almost 80 names, from the U.S. and outside the U.S.  
Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.  

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
